Debenham Parish Council

Minutes of a meeting of the Debenham Parish Council held on Monday, October 17th, 2022, at 7:30 pm, at Dove Cottage, High Street, Debenham.
Present: Cllr G Helm (Chairman), Cllr R Blackwell, Cllr S Phipps, Cllr J Sweet, Cllr F Winrow-Giffin, Cllr K Barlow, Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk), District Cllr K Guthrie, and six members of the public. 

	DPC/22/125: To consider apologies for absence: Apologies had been received (and were approved) from Cllrs M Hammond, K Fisher, D Seccombe, K Grimshaw and L Cockerton.

	DPC/22/126: Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda and additions to register: Cllr F Winrow-Giffin declared a pecuniary interest on any grass-cutting contract matters; Cllr R Blackwell declared a pecuniary interest on item 132 and non-pecuniary on items 134 and 137.



	DPC/22/127: To consider the co-option of a new member: It was resolved to co-opt Mrs Katherine Barlow onto the Council following a brief introduction. Mrs Barlow joined the meeting as a Councillor at this point of the agenda and was provided with several documents pertaining to the meeting and the co-option process.



	DPC/22/128: Public participation section-Including information sharing by members of the "Save the Angel Community Group": 
A member of the public commented on the recent energy workshops. These had been a good start to the project, but a considerable amount of work would be needed. Their view was that those generally in attendance were not representative of the whole village, which should be considered when the next stage was decided. 

Another member of the public spoke about the application for a change of use for the Red Lion Public House and described the internal changes that were being proposed, the opening hours, the layout of the various areas and the anticipated opening dates. Members were offered the opportunity to attend a site visit in the following days, which they accepted.

Representatives from the "Save the Angel" Group appealed to the Parish Council for support to register an interest and trigger the moratorium period following the recent notice of intent of disposal of an Asset of Community Value. There continued to be interest from the community in purchasing the pub, and a reasonable amount of financial investment had been pledged, in addition to support from the Plunket Foundation.
The moratorium period would allow the Group to seek further support and become formally registered to progress to the next stage. The Group had already prepared a business plan and had appointed various key members, but needed the Parish Council to continue showing their support and act as bankers should that be necessary, as previously agreed.
There had been difficulties in the past in establishing contact with the owners and agents. The current owners would not be obliged to accept an offer from the Community Group or the Parish Council. But unless an interest was registered by a formal and credible organization, such as the Parish Council, it was likely that the ACV status would lapse, and future applications for change of use would succeed, particularly in light of the recent developments with the Red Lion Pub. Debenham continued to grow and could sustain the various venues financially.


	DPC/22/129: Reports 

a) District Councillor's report: A report had been circulated to members ahead of the meeting and was added to by Cllr K Guthrie, who was in attendance. Cllr K Guthrie took the opportunity to remind members that the Neighbourhood Plan would benefit from being updated. 
Cllr Guthrie was asked if there were plans to open a Mid Suffolk District Council office within the District, to which the reply was negative.

b) County Councillor's report: A report had been circulated to members ahead of the meeting, and there were no questions to forward to Cllr Hicks.


	DPC/22/130: To approve the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on September 26th 2022: It was resolved to approve the minutes as an accurate record of the meeting held (with the removal of Cllr M Hammond's name from the "apologies" list, as it had been listed twice in error).



	DPC/22/131: Planning matters
a) Application: DC/22/04923 and DC/22/04922 - 8 Cross Green - Listed Building Consent and planning application - Conversion of existing cart lodge into one bedroom annexe: It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.
b) Application: DC/22/04810 - 58 Low Road - Erection of two-storey front and side extensions (following demolition of existing garage): It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.
c) Decision: DC/22/04604 10 Ipswich Road - Application for a Non-Material Amendment relating to DC/21/03203 - Removal of external Chimney on north-facing rear garden elevation, adding an extra window in Gable on vaulted Kitchen side East (where the top of the chimney would have been) adding mezzanine study and spiral staircase. Adding Velux type window to the vaulted side of the vaulted ceiling above the kitchen; Adjusting the position of the internal walls between open plan living Dining Kitchen area, and original study and Laundry room/boot rooms; Moving the window in south facing elevation gable from west side of centre to east side of centre, and for top half window glass to be clear; Rearranging the upstairs floor layout of the two bedrooms slightly to make them both a more useable shape and redistribute the voided area more logically- Planning permission granted.
d) Decision: DC/22/04556 18 Priory Lane - Notification of Works to Trees in a Conservation Area - Section dismantle 1No. Yew and grind out the stump. (T1) Reduce height and spread of crowns by 1m of 2No. Yew and balance (T2 and T3) - No objections raised.
e) Decision: DC/22/04449 The Weavers, 1 High Street - Notification of Works to Trees in a Conservation Area - Reduce 1No. Leylandii (T1) to 10-12 feet- No objections raised.
f) DC/22/03965 Agricultural Building Adjacent Hill House Barn, Thorpe Lane - Application to determine if Prior Approval is required for a proposed; Change of use of a building and any land within its curtilage from a use as an agricultural building to a use falling within Class C3 (dwellinghouses) together with building operations reasonably necessary for conversion. Town and Country Planning (General Permitted Development) (England) Order 2015 (as amended) Schedule 2, Part 3, Class Q - Conversion of an agricultural building into one dwelling - Prior approval granted.
g) Babergh and Mid Suffolk District Councils draft five-year housing land supply position statement consultation September 2022 - To agree on response: Members agreed to the Council's response, as follows: 
"Thank you for the opportunity to respond. We are pleased to note that MSDC can demonstrate a housing land supply in excess of five years, thereby helping to ensure that planned, sustainable growth which meets the needs of local communities can be achieved across the District; and, in particular, in Debenham be delivered in accordance with the Debenham Neighbourhood Plan ".
h) Community Right to Bid: Notification of intended disposal of an Asset of Community Value "The Angel Inn", 5 High Street - To consider action: This agenda item was brought forward and decided ahead of other planning matters: Members raised a number of issues when considering this notification alongside the requests made earlier by the "Save the Angel" Group. There was a view that although the Parish Council should support and facilitate the process, it should not commit its funds to the costs of maintaining an old building. 
Another view highlighted that it could become a Council asset, with the possibility of income generation by the upstairs flat. 
A different view was that the Parish Council should not stand in the way of any commercial venture wishing to take over the asset with a view to returning it to its former glory as a public house.

Following some debate, members resolved that an interest should be registered with MSDC in order to trigger the moratorium period and secure the continuation of the ACV status; and that the Parish Council would also establish a direct link with the relevant officer at MSDC for continuity, and would ask that the owner/agent's contact details were shared, so that effective communication could be established.
i) Received post agenda publication: Application DC/22/05081 and DC/22/05080- The Red Lion, 8 High Street - Listed Building Consent and full planning app. - Change of use from one residential unit back to a public house; Erection of courtyard WCs and covered walkway including a solar panel to roof; Erection of handrails to front doorsteps; Installation of log burner/flue and extractor unit. Alterations to landscaping to facilitate level access and internal alterations: It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.
j) Received post agenda publication: Application DC/22/05089 - 74 Gardeners Road - Erection of a single-storey rear extension and erection of a single detached garage: It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.


	DPC/22/132: Finance and Administration
a) To approve accounts for payment and note receipts and bank balances/reconciliations: It was resolved to approve the accounts for payment, and the receipts, bank balances and bank reconciliations were noted as per the circulated schedule.

Payments: 

£

Salaries, HMRC, pensions

1,903.57

Clerk expenses

258.80

Street Warden

1,083.33

Website Editor (x2)

120.00

Public Conveniences Cleaning

946.40

Grass cutting

764.00

Clock winding fee

                           250.00
Cllr expenses 

                              418.22

MSDC  garden waste bin

109.00

BT – Dove Cottage WIFI

45.81

Westrup Contracting-Hoppit Woodland

420.00

Total:

6,319.13

Receipts:

Various, including CIL £6,709.00

6,859.00                           

Balances:

PC Current account
19,141.85

PC Deposit account
202,744.74

Woodland Deposit account
7,279.19

Woodland Current account
1,950.25

Total:

231,116.03

a) To receive and approve the Interim External Audit Report for the year ended 31.03.22: The interim external audit report was received and noted.
b) To receive and approve the First (30.06.22) and Second (30.09.22) Quarter accounts: deferred to the next meeting.
c) To agree signing up to and agreeing to the "Civility and Respect Pledge": It was resolved to sign up to and agree to the "Civility and Respect Pledge".


	DPC/22/133: To consider funding application from the DVH&PFT towards the annual fireworks event: It was resolved to approve funding of £500 towards the event, with a request to the Trustees to consider allowing free entry to children up to year 6. 


	DPC/22/134: To consider funding application from the Debenham Project: It was resolved to approve funding of £1,275 towards the project's total cost.


	DPC/22/135: Committees, working groups and representatives: To receive reports and consider recommendations / agree on actions, including:
a) Cemetery- To receive meeting notes and consider recommendations therein, including:

· Cemetery Policy review: The recommendations from the Cemetery Working group were approved by members.
· Cemetery fees: The recommended fee increase was approved by members.
· Committee Terms of Reference: The revised Terms of Reference were approved by members.
· Membership of the ICCM (£85 p.a.): Members approved the recommendation to become members of the ICCM and for all relevant documents to be submitted for review by the organisation. 
· S Mary's Church: Additional tree works were required, and a quote was in the process of being prepared for action under the Clerk's delegated powers.
b) Debenham Village Hall and Playing Fields Trust (Cllr G Helm): Cllrs G Helm and R Blackwell provided a brief update, including the recent appointment of the Chair of Trustees, General Manager and Assistant Manager. 
c) Highways - To consider initial Traffic Regulation Order expenditure of £12,000 and agree on areas for proposals: Members considered the various items of correspondence received, including the details about the multiple areas that may benefit from some restrictions or changes. Due to the very high cost of the process, it was agreed that the Clerk would hold an initial meeting with the local Highways Engineer to look at the areas which would be likely to succeed should a TRO process be engaged. The report resulting from such a meeting would inform the next stage of the process.
d) Trees, Greens, and Open Spaces: A brief report was received from the Clerk on the various tree works for which quotes had been received and works had been approved. Cllr S Phipps asked for an item to be added to the next agenda, to agree on the replacement of a Mountain Ash tree lost (Aspall Road). 
 

	DPC/22/136: Energy Workshops - To receive a report and consider actions: Councillor R Blackwell reported on the recently held sessions. Attendance had been good, with some forty attendees at the last session. Several suggestions had been put forward, and a Working Group would be set up to progress matters. The Suffolk Preservation Society, who had organised and delivered the workshops, would produce a detailed report to assist the Group in their deliberations.
The process required that Cllr R Blackwell met with representatives of Suffolk County Council to discuss the terms of the lease of a section of land managed by the Parish Council, which had been identified during the consultation. Members acceded to this request. 



	DPC/22/137: To approve the cost of living crisis support (warm space): The Clerk updated members on the cost of renting the venue per session (£60), the venue's availability (Mondays and Fridays 10:00 am to 4:00 pm) and the additional requirements of the initiative, such as sufficient volunteers coming forward, a hot drinks urn and other sundries. The Clerk also added that she hoped to apply for third-party funding, thus reducing the impact on Parish Council finances. Members unanimously agreed to support the initiative and review it when necessary.


	DPC/22/138: To note correspondence (all correspondence is circulated to members ahead of the meeting or included on the agenda for consideration): There was no further correspondence to be considered.


	DPC/22/139: To receive any reports from Councillors/requests for addition to a future agenda (no decision can be made unless exempt or under delegated power): Cllr G Helm asked if the Christmas trees could be erected earlier and coincide with the planned shopping events. Cllr R Blackwell agreed to make further enquiries and ascertain if this would be possible. 


	DPC/22/140: Date of next meeting: November 21st: Noted. Cllr R Blackwell gave his apologies for this meeting.
With no other matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 9:40 pm.

Signed:______________________   Date:___________________
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